

GUARLFORD PARISH COUNCIL


MINUTES OF A PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 9th SEPTEMBER 2013
Present



Councillor Mr     M       Huskinson    Chairman 
                                           Councillor   Dr    E         Jones
                                           Councillor   Dr    P         Mayner

                                           Councillor   Mrs  B        Hill

                                           Councillor   Mr   T         Wells       

                                                               Mr   T         Stock

                                                               Mr   R         Chamings (part)
                                                               Mr   T         West    Tree Warden
                                                               Mr
 J     
Sommerville         Clerk

1. Apologies
Cllr Medcalf and Cllr Hadley-Roberts.
2. Public question and answer
 No members of the public were present. 
3. Code of Conduct and Declarations of Interest

3.1. Parish Councillors were reminded that, as required by the Parish Council Code of Conduct Order 2001, they should notify the MHDC Monitoring Officer of any changes to their Register of Interests or the receipt of any unrecorded gifts or hospitality.  They should also declare any personal or prejudicial interests in any of the items of this meeting.

3.2. There were no declarations of personal or prejudicial interest. 
3.3. The meeting noted that each Councillor had now submitted completed Register of Interests forms to the Clerk who will forward them to Malvern Hills District Council.  (Action Clerk)
4. The Race Relations and Crime and Disorder Acts
           All the business carried out and decisions made at this meeting have observed the requirements of the above acts.

5. Acceptance of the Previous Minutes

5.1   The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 8th July 2013, having been circulated, were approved by the Council as amended.  The Clerk will implement the amendments and they will be signed by the Chairman.
6. Report by PC Sarah Ransome-Williams, Local Police Officer
In her absence the Clerk read out her report for the two periods 1st July to 1st September 2013.
ASB nil; Violent crime nil; Burglary nil; Theft nil; Criminal damage nil; RTC nil; Suspicious circumstances nil.  A good two months.  
7. Report by Councillor T Wells

7.1. MHDC had removed weeds from footpaths in the village. It was responsible for this if the weeds were dead but the County Council are responsible if the weeds are growing. 

7.2. He had attended a site visit at the Rhydd, accompanied by David Jew from County Hall.  A local resident there had requested a lowering of the speed limit. This had been rejected but the County Council are considering putting up a nameplate for the Rhydd and “drive carefully” signs.

7.3. Sadly there had been a fatal road traffic accident recently near to Falconers Farm. The Police were continuing with their investigations and appealing for witnesses. 
7.4. On the Vehicle Activated Speed Signs initiative (VASS) he said that experience had shown that initially motorists take notice of the signs but after a while they are ignored. There was considerable merit in his view in rotating the VASSs.  The proposal was that subject to agreement between the 3 parish councils Newland Guarlford and Madresfield would share the system. The estimated cost was £2500 of which he would be able to put up £1200 from his budget.  The balance would be found by the 3 councils.

7.5. He took questions.  There was no evidence that VASSs were especially subject to vandalism except where operated by solar panels. This one would be operated by a battery which would need to be replaced every 2-3 years. The County Council would be able to do a before and after study on traffic speeds. The VASS would be jointly owned by the 3 councils if the matter proceeded.
7.6. There were VASSs already in operation in Hanley Swan, Pendock and Berrow and Longdon and Bushley. The Lengthsman from Newland PC would carry out the installation once the location had been agreed. He was trained and insured for the purpose. GPC needed to agree on two sites. 

7.7. Cllr Mayner thought the proposed scheme was a considerable improvement on that of two years ago. In response to the Chairman Cllr Wells said that insurance of the VASS would be the joint responsibility of the three councils.  

7.8. Following further brief discussion the meeting agreed that the Clerk should write to Cllr Jeavons at Newland PC to say that in principle we supported VASSs and wanted to move the project forward as suggested by Cllr Wells.  (Action Clerk)
7.9. On SWDP he was pessimistic.  There seemed to be open season for planning applications by developers in the Malvern Hills District. The presumption engendered by the National Planning Policy Framework was strongly in favour of development unless it could be shown that demonstrable harm might result. 
7.10. He cited as an example a planning application at Powick which had led him to lose faith in the ability of the Highways Authority to deal with the matter in a proper and considered way.  In other parts of the Malvern Hills District developers were successfully appealing against refusals of planning permission by MHDC. MHDC’s lack of a 5 year land supply was not helping. 
7.11. There had been a collective taking the eye off the ball by the Councillors at MHDC in 2007-8 failing to spot that a new Plan would be needed for the area for 2010-11.    
7.12. The Chairman thanked him for his report.    
.  
8. Report by Mr Tony Stock, Public Path Warden and a Neighbourhood Watch Leader
8.1. Mr Stock confirmed that he had been engaged in vegetation clearance, mainly in Rectory Lane. He hoped that by the end of September he would have revisited all of the paths in his remit. 

8.2. He had now since the retirement of Colin Letttice assumed responsibility for Neighbourhood Watch in Bamford Close.   

8.3. It was agreed that a letter of thanks should be sent to Mr Colin Lettice for his work on the Neighbourhood Watch scheme. (Action Clerk).
9. Report by Mr Tim West Tree Warden
                       Mr West said he had nothing to report. 
10. Report by Mr R Chamings, Malvern Hills Conservators
10.1. Mr Chamings noted with sadness the two deaths at Gullet Quarry over the summer. A report had been commissioned by the Royal Society for the Prevention of Accidents at not inconsiderable cost. 

10.2. At Mill lane the Conservators Board members had voted not to grant an easement on land owned by the Conservators but this had been overturned on the initiative of the Chairman.  A regrettable state of affairs, but there was no doubt that the fact that the Conservators were being offered a King’s ransom for a small strip of land of no real use to them had swayed opinion. In addition the Board felt they would be open to criticism if they refused the easement.  It was indeed a ransom strip. There was to be a further meeting on 12th September 2013 which Cllr Jones said he hoped to attend and would report back if he did attend. 
10.3. Cllr Mayner believed there may be problems as the land was in the cordon sanitaire. This is relevant for planning considerations although not necessarily for the exercise of the Conservators’ discretion. 

10.4. The Chairman commented that the Board could be equally criticised for not sticking to their main purpose i.e. conservation rather than accepting the money.   
11. Report by Mr D Hill,  Chairman Village Hall Committee

          There was no report.       

12. Report by Cllr Dr E Jones, Chairman Guarlford History Group
12.1. Cllr Jones said that the sale of the Commemoration mugs celebrating the Diamond Jubilee of the Queen’s Coronation had gone well.100 mugs had been ordered of which 76 had already been sold.  It was hoped the remainder would be sold at the Christmas Fayre.
12.2. He paid tribute to the work that Angus and Rosemary McCulloch undertook for the History Group, including keeping the website up to date and renewing the domain name. Angus was currently carrying out research on the Beckwith sisters who are buried in the Churchyard. 

13. Parish Environment
13.1. Cllr Jones had contacted Stephen Bound the Director of the Conservators to complain about the quality of the grass cutting in the village. Mr Bound had responded by saying that the grass in future would be properly cut and debris removed. 
13.2. In response to representations by Cllr Wells regarding the weeds in the pavements in the village made to Ivor Pumfrey Head of Environmental Services at MHDC the weeds had been cleared.  Cllr Jones had emailed Cllr Wells and Mr Pumfrey to thank them.

13.3. The meeting discussed the proposal to erect signs on the B4424 at the Rhydd.  See 7.2 above.

13.4. The meeting requested the Clerk to write to David Masters to move forward his kind offer of daffodils for the village.  (Action Clerk)  
14. Planning

14.1. SWDP update. The Chairman understood that the Inspector had indicated he would split the hearing into two parts, namely a hearing on whether the correct procedure had been followed and a separate hearing on the merits and soundness of the Plan approved by MHDC. 

14.2. In regard to the MHDC Planning Development Quality tour, we were awaiting the report form MHDC, in particular in response to the email sent by the Clerk to them about the Homestead.  
14.3. Western Power Distribution planning application.  The Clerk apologised for overlooking this matter. However the Chairman confirmed that he had found out from MHDC that the application was in fact a notice of approval. In addition the location was not in Rectory Lane but beyond Wood Street and some distance from the village.  
15. Liaison with Other Bodies

                 Nothing to report save for the forthcoming contact with Newland (and Madresfield) in regard to VASS.   
16. Waste Recycling
                       Nothing of significance to report. 
17. Finance

17.1. The Clerk had submitted the Annual Return to the External Auditor by 30th June and was awaiting the report from the new External Auditors, Grant Thornton.  

17.2. The balances were as follows: Charity account £108.64; Instant Access account £188.41; Current account £1,046,79. 

17.3. The meeting noted the response given on the Council’s behalf to MHDC in relation to the application by the Plough and Harrow for business rate relief i.e.to go for option B 

17.4. The meeting noted that the Clerk now had a key to the Village Hall and approved payment of his expenses of £7 being the cost of obtaining a copy.  

17.5. The meeting did not approve the draft Budget prepared by the Clerk.  This was deferred to the next meeting and in the meantime Mr Stock kindly offered to assist the Clerk in preparing an amended draft Budget.  (Action Clerk) 
17.6. The meeting reviewed the effectiveness of the Internal Auditor and declared itself satisfied with his work.  The Clerk was requested to purchase a present for David Kuun as a token of the Council’s appreciation for his work here.  
17.7. The meeting reviewed the Financial Controls, Monitoring and Governance of the Council and considered these all to be satisfactory. 

17.8. The meeting reviewed the performance of the Clerk which it considered satisfactory. Following brief discussion it also approved a 1% increase in the Clerk’s salary in line with guidelines provided by SLCC and backdated to April 2013.
17.9. The meeting requested the Clerk to write to David Kuun to ask if he would be willing to be the Internal Auditor to GPC for the forthcoming year. (Action Clerk)
18. AOB (For Consideration At Next Meeting)

          None.
19. Date of Next Meeting


The next meeting will be held in the Village Hall at 7.30pm on Monday 9th December 2013. 
.
J.A. Sommerville - Clerk                                                    Cllr Michael Huskinson - Chairman
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